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Dear HM Coroner Alison Mutch 
 
Regulation 28 Report to Prevent Future Deaths - touching on the death of Paul Michael Clark 
 
Thank you for sharing a copy of your report touching on the tragic death of Mr Clark. I am 
responding on behalf of the Royal College of General Practitioners as Honorary Secretary to 
Council. Firstly, can I convey our sincere condolences to the family and friends of Paul, I was deeply 
saddened to read of the circumstances around his death.  
 
The Royal College of General Practitioners (RCGP) is the largest membership organisation in the 
United Kingdom solely for GPs. It aims to encourage and maintain the highest standards of 
general medical practice and to act as the ‘voice’ of GPs on issues concerned with education; 
training; research; and clinical standards. Founded in 1952, the RCGP has just over 54,000 
members who are committed to improving patient care, developing their own skills and 
promoting general practice as a discipline. 
 
We have considered your report and offer our response focusing on the areas where the RCGP 

might have most significant influence to prevent further deaths. This includes supporting the 

understanding of managing addictions in General Practice as well as safety and quality processes 

in the prescribing of medicines.  

We would like to outline our response to your four matters of concern in these two areas.   

1) Education (Curriculum and Continuing Professional Development)   
2) Clinical Policy (Repeat Prescribing Toolkit)  
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Education and Continuing Professional Development 
  
The College is committed to upholding the highest professional standards and supports its 
members in the curriculum for new GPs in training, ongoing education and professional 
development. We hold national conferences and events reaching our membership and bringing 
the latest evidence and practice to support members as well as publishing a wide range of 
materials on our online platform which includes webinars interactive online resources and 
meetings. These materials include activity relevant to both ‘Managing Addiction’ as well as ‘Safe 
and effective prescribing’.  
 
Curriculum  
 
The College has a role in setting the Curriculum for General Practice which used to set the 
standards for training and is approved by the GMC. The core curriculum topic guide is wide 
ranging and includes a section on Smoking Alcohol and Substance misuse (p271). 
 
Continuing Professional Development 

 
The College supports all our members to keep up to date and regularly publishes Essential 
Knowledge updates (EKU) to reach all our GPs on a variety of clinical topic areas. These updates 
are regularly reviewed and updated by our CPD team. We have published two recent EKUs 
2017.1 (reviewed in 2023) containing a section on ‘Treatment and management of opioid use 
disorder’ and 2022.3 in March 2023 which included an ‘Update on medicine dependence or 
withdrawal symptoms and opioid reduction’. These are widely used and evidenced as part of 
ongoing professional development by GP members. 
 
We also provide the forum for GPs who have a particular interest and wish to gain a deeper 
understanding of the most current evidence, research and practice through Conference activity.  
 
The College is holding a National Conference ‘Managing addictions in Primary care’ in 
conjunction with AP (Addiction Professionals) in Manchester on Thursday 16th and Friday 17th 
January in Manchester. This is an annual conference in its 29th year and part of our continued 
commitment to this clinical area and brings expertise from across the country with the specific 
Learning objectives to:  
 

• Increase understanding of current interventions for the prevention, assessment and 
treatment of alcohol and other drug problems 

• Increase understanding of what interventions are possible to deliver in primary care and 
what require specialist help 

• Increase knowledge of drug and alcohol policies in the UK and how they are implemented 
in primary care 

• Increase knowledge of links between multiple needs, health inequalities and drug and 
alcohol use 

 

Clinical Policy  

We have recognised the importance of safety in repeat prescribing and the role that General 
Practice and Community Pharmacy have in this space. Through our Clinical Policy work we have 
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collaborated with the Royal Pharmaceutical Society and over the last year, I co-chaired a group 
to develop a New Repeat Prescribing Toolkit to improve safety and efficiency of repeat 
prescribing systems in general practices across England (the first of its kind in over 20 yrs). We 
launched this toolkit at our Annual Conference last month October 2024 in Liverpool and it has 
been circulated widely in open source (available members and non-members of RCGP and RPS). 
We recognise that safe and appropriate prescribing is a key skill for General Practitioners and 
something as a College that we take seriously. The new toolkit aims to support GP practice 
teams and primary care networks, working with community pharmacies and patients, to create a 
collaborative, safe and efficient process for repeat prescribing with the aim of improving practice 
processes, patient care and reducing waste. The toolkit also includes practical guidance on 
improving communication with patients about repeat prescribing, supported by good practice 
case studies, flow charts, action plan templates, and other useful resources. We have specifically 
highlighted the patient safety concerns around opioid prescribing within the toolkit, referencing 
a case example from a previous Regulation 28 Prevention of Future Death report in 2018. We 
hope that the toolkit shall be widely adopted and used by both GPs and Pharmacists working 
across England and beyond.  
 
We shall remain committed to this important area in prescribing and the support for members to 

maintain high standards but recognise that in this case these standards were not met, and our 

sincere condolences go to his family.    

 

Yours sincerely 

 

RCGP Honorary Secretary 
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